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1. Welcome, housekeeping, action log 

Kevin Yong welcomed attendees and thanked them for joining the meeting. As the new Chair has not yet been appointed he acted as interim Chair.

2. DfE Updates

Kevin Woods gave an update on the activities of the Department for Education. The Secretary of State gave a speech during National Adoption Week where he highlighted his vision for adoption. In addition to this, two research reports were published on the development of RAAs and covid funding for VAAs has been announced. 

It has been announced that the 2020 spending review will now only cover one year as opposed to multiple years.  The announcement is usually in November but there is no timeline given the current circumstances. 

There is an upcoming seminar at No. 10 on the adoption of black boys, where there will be updates on recruitment and examination of the approval process and matching. 

In terms of the appointment of the next ASGLB chair, it is unclear when the announcement will be made, due to candidates applying for multiple public appointment positions. The Secretary of State will make the final decision. 

Some comments on the DfE updates were:

· There has been feedback from RAAs and VAAs that the Secretary of State’s speech was unnecessarily harsh on local authorities and the perception of agencies was out of date. 
· There is a need for equality of access in leave and pay for adopters and kinship carers. 
· FASD is an issue that needs to be more closely examined, and the Board needs to have a view and a position on this in the forward look. 

Action: New chair to write to the ministers with recommendations once they are appointed.

3. Data Update

Louise Jelks gave the board an update on the Q4 2019/20 data. The headlines were:

· The number of children moving into and through the adoption process is declining due to a decrease in the number of best interest decisions being made. The children who already have a best interest decision are waiting longer for permanence.  
· There continues to be a decline in the number of Agency Decision Maker decisions (ADMs) and Placement Orders (POs), and an increase in the number of reversals of ADMs (reversals) being made.
· The number of Adoption Orders (AOs) granted continued to decline and the number of Special Guardianship Orders (SGOs) granted continued to increase.
· For the last two years there have been more SGOs granted than AOs granted.  SGOs accounted for 55% of permanence orders in 2019/20.
· There has been a decrease in the number of children waiting with a PO, however, the proportion of children waiting with a PO 18+ months increased; 48% of all children waiting with a PO at the end of March 2020 had been waiting 18+ months, an increase of 7 percentage points from 2018/19.. 
· The decrease in the number of children waiting with a PO can be attributed to the decrease in POs granted in 2018/19 as there continues to be a decrease in the number of children matched and placed with adoptive families.
· The number of available approved adoptive families is declining.  After two years of increases in the number of registrations and one year for approvals, there was a decrease in the number of adopter registrations and approvals
· There has been a decrease in the number of prospective adopters not yet approved and the number of approved adopters waiting to be matched with a child
· There are insufficient approved adoptive families for the children waiting with a PO.
· Analysis of the children waiting indicates that 1866 adoptive families were required (based on one family per single child/sibling group containing multiple children). As at 31 March 2020 there were 1810 approved adopters waiting, giving a deficit of 56 adoptive families required for the children waiting.
· Q2 2020/21 data collection is currently underway with a deadline for submission of 31 October 2020. 

The discussion on the data centred around:
· Board members appreciated the level of quality and detail in the data analysis. However, in terms of the data itself, there were concerns that some of the data could be a warning sign. It’s unclear whether the recent trends are short term or long-term trends.
· In the early stages of lockdown, there was reluctance in the courts to deal with cases of care plans of adoption, but cases being dealt with remotely now seems to have changed that. 
· It would be helpful to have more detailed child level data to understand the cohort of children and better target support. 
· More data needs to be collected on outcomes after placement order as well as before. 
· The issue of children being returned to birth parents in the Northeast was raised, but there is no evidence yet that this a widespread issue. 

4. RAA Update

Sarah Johal gave an update on the work of the RAA leaders group. Mark Owers’ contract with the group ends in March, and they are looking at recruiting a chair. The group are currently looking at adopter recruitment, practice groups around assessments, and family finding work. The recruitment campaign is working on four ambitions and the secretariat has been facilitating adopter involvement. So far there has been great engagement with the sector and media coverage. The recruitment campaign website has had over 13,000 visits, there have been 169 articles in the media about the campaign, 2,000 people have listened to the podcast, and there’s been 115 live webchat conversations with people interested in adoption. 

5. Return to schools 

The group discussed the progress of the return to schools. Some comments were:

· All children have had heightened anxiety and struggles with mental health because of the pandemic. There has been a mixed response depending on the understanding of the staff and headteachers. The blanket guidance has been limited, and there have been major issues with bullying in bubbles that have been overlooked. 
· There has been an increase in behaviour and anxiety outbursts, and getting health professionals into schools has been difficult. 
· Schools that have been in conversation with carers have been more successful with transition. Many kinship carers are older and are more anxious about their risk from coronavirus. Kinship carers have felt left out of the messaging and the conversation. 
· This is an opportunity to discuss flexible education. 
· Financial hardship and poverty are becoming more significant for kinship carers and Special Guardians. There are high levels of children with special needs in these placements, but support for these families is variable. An important area for examination could be the overlap with Special Guardians and free school meals. 
· There’s been some reports that some schools are struggling to provide additional support to children because they have been busy with implementing covid-safe measures. This challenge has been compounded by the number of staff self-isolating. 
· The education outcomes team for children in care and previously looked after has been collecting intel to get an understanding of situation, they are trying to understand where they have been issues with the guidance and communications coming from the department. They have been feeding in their learnings to the relevant teams to identify what needs to be done.
· There have been reports of grandparents having to access foodbanks and not being able to afford menstrual cycle products. The solution to these issues needs to be responding to individual children and their individual challenges, even with the blanket guidance. 
· Schools have their own interpretation of who falls into the category of vulnerable children and often children in special guardianships are not on that list.

Action: Board members to share feedback they hear on the return to school issues to Chris Walton. 


6. Special Guardian Reference Group 

In the July meeting of the ASGLB a point was raised about the need for a Special Guardianship Reference Group. Following this, John Simmonds has been doing work on how this could be put into place and has submitted a proposal to the Secretariat. If the group agrees on the proposal the secretariat will create a term of reference using the ARG terms of reference as a starting point. Some comments on this were:

· Members welcomed the creation of the group. It was raised that the group needed to be able to capture experiences across the country, as the ARG does. 
· It’s important that the group is able to capture a diverse range of voices and experiences. 
· There were concerns about the timing of the decision given the timing of the new Chair coming in, but agreement that the new chair will have to consider it as soon as they are appointed. 

The creation of the SGRG was agreed in principal. 

Action: Secretariat to work with John Simmons, Cathy Ashley, Lucy Peake and Maggie Jones on creating a Terms of References and building the structures around the group. 

7. Black Lives Matter 

Following discussions over the summer, the ASGLB has begun looking at the creation of a Task and Finish Group. John Simmonds has been doing work on this. A major issue on this has been to ensure that it has proper representation, particularly from people with BAME background and experience. He has also been examining what issues the task and finish group should focus on. The key issues he has identified are waiting times for children and adopters from minority ethnic backgrounds, number of reversals for BAME children, assessments, challenges to the workforce on these issues, and recruitment of prospective adopters from BAME backgrounds. Some responses to this from the group were:

· Another possible area of examination could be how ethnic minorities are matched and the use of Link maker. 
· There is a risk of the group trying to take on too much. For example, the RAA leaders’ group will be looking at assessments, so maybe the task and finish group doesn’t take that issue on, but there are people represented in the group who are working on that.
· Black children are disproportionately represented in kinship care and it is important that the group reflect on this. 
· This would be a broad area of examination and one set of advice from a working group won’t always work. It’s important to avoid generalised statements and examine differences and experiences in various geographical areas. 
· There were concerns about the group being set up before the new Chair is appointed and is able to be involved in it. 
· A big challenge for the group is that there is limited research and data on this issue, especially when it comes to kinship care. 
· The group needs to do its best to hear experiences and views of BAME families across all placement types, but they have a responsibility to move on inequalities seen in the system as a leadership body. 

It was agreed that the first step should be to gather data and insights from available sources (e.g. AUK Barometer, GP+ survey, ASGLB data) and from that determine what the Task and Finish Group should focus on.

8. AOB

Kevin Yong gave an update on the modernizing permanence work. The secretariat has been working with CoramBAAF on the support guides to publish the adoption support guides on their website. They have been piloting the support guides with some RAAs who have had the capacity to use them over the summer. A draft of the special guardian support guide has been produced and they are looking to host it on a website, possibly the grandparents plus website, and pilot that with agencies. On the data model, a proposal has been developed to create a working group involving various stakeholders, such as Cafcass and AUK. The group agreed on the creation of the working group. On lifelong identity, following the roundtable help in October of 2019, a reference guide was pulled together of all the available material and research on the issue and circulated among the group. 

Finally, members were asked to send in any outstanding materials for the new Chair’s welcome pack to the Secretariat. 


